SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
August 08, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the August 08, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:02 PM.  Those present include Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public present included Joe Daley Jr, who arrived around 7:00 PM.  
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES–July 24, 2023, and August 01, 2023 Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the July 24, 2023, and August 01, 2023 meetings were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the July 24, 2023, and August 01, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under NEW BUSINESS:  zoning board appointments, Canaan trash bag update, special appropriation request, and highway issue at the intersection of Gale Street and Ethan Allen Drive.  
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Joe Daley Jr.-  Joe Daley was in to represent himself and not the Selectboard of Lemington, VT.  For years he has plowed the entirety of Todd Hill, both the Canaan and Lemington portions.  He has been making one-year extensions to his contract with the Town of Canaan for the past couple of years.  He was in to see if the board still wished him to plow the road.   A brief discussion was held, and although an official vote was not taken, the consensus was for Joe to continue plowing the road this winter.  Joe also asked for the Selectboard to review the work completed on the bottom of Hudson Road.  Joe said that the ditch was built up too high and was higher than the road itself.  He is nervous that he will damage his equipment come winter when plowing Todd Hill.  The board said they would talk with Richard.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Al asked if the trucks had undergone preventative maintenance before the winter season.  Richard said the 2021 truck needed some repairs due to recalls and the garage went through the entire truck.  The 2016 truck, however, has had minor repairs.  Al asked if it could be brought to a garage to be gone through to prevent any unnecessary issues this winter.  Richard said he could call Lewis and Woodard in Colebrook to schedule an appointment. 

b. Hall Stream Bridge Project Update – Richard reported that work has continued since the last meeting, although it has been slow going with the rain.  George Austin met with Richard to discuss the project and asked Richard to set up a meeting between the engineers, Austin Construction, and the Town.  Richard has been trying to get ahold of Dubois and King but has had no luck.   At the meeting between Richard and George, it was brought up that this project was nothing but a band-aid to the bridge.  George would have liked to see the bridge rebuilt, which in his opinion, would have been a better allocation of the grant and the Town’s funds.  A discussion ensued on the future of the bridge.  Richard said that he thinks the Town should look into creating a Capital Reserve fund specifically for a new bridge.  The board agreed that the reserve fund would make the most sense instead of raising all the tax dollars in one year.  No action was taken.  
c. Richard reported that roadside mowing would begin this week.  Zach told Richard he received a phone call from a resident on Schoolhouse Brook Road, wondering if her road would be mowed this year.  Richard said it would be, as it is only cut every other year or when it has become too overgrown. 
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – No report nor action was taken for this agenda item. 
VII. SOLID WASTE – No report nor action was taken for this agenda item.
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 

a. Mowing-  Zach stated that he had added this agenda item as he and Mike had received complaints about the mowing this past week.  Zach contacted Jason Rella with the complaints.  Jason Rella apologized for how the lawns have looked this year but said there was nothing he could do with the excessive rain.  He cannot bag the grass when it is this wet as it will clog his machine and make a mess of the lawn even worse.  He also added that his company had mowed lawns with standing water several times.  The board understands how difficult it has been this year to mow and appreciate Jason's apology.  Zach stated that if the board had other questions or concerns, to contact Jason directly. 

b. Junky Yard Updates – Al and Mark have met with two of the recipients and have set up plans for them to clean up their yards. 

c. Emergency Alert Process-  Zach stated that a resident had complained that he was never notified when River Road was closed due to Hall Stream flooding.  The resident requested that this be resolved, as he should have been notified.  Zach said he would talk with Laurie sometime to see if we can get a system to handle these situations.  Mike stated that Laurie contacted Harland to see what protocols he used to follow.  

d. Local Hazard Mitigation Plan Update- Survey-  Zach reported that Paul Luciano of OPH Consulting has begun work on our project.  The first step is to gauge public interest and hear from them on what issues must be addressed.   To do this, Paul has set up a survey link for residents.  This will allow him to receive public comment in the most efficient way possible.  Zach said he had posted it to the website and Facebook.  He also asked all of the board members to fill out the survey.  

e. Budget Review-  Zach presented the current budget figures to the board, commenting that the budget is reasonable overall, with only a few accounts overspent.  He commented that some of these accounts are due to shared operator expenses fixed at the year's end.  The board asked a few questions about the budget but was overall satisfied.  

f. Septage Billing/Taxes-  Zach reported to the board that the septage and tax bills were sent out last week.  He told the board that he has already received complaints about both, with a significant emphasis on the septage billing.  Zach told the board he has been trying to explain the bill to the individuals with complaints and has received mixed reactions.  Zach presented the board with a list of individuals who are delinquent in septage, detailing the amount they owe and the years it has gone unpaid.  Mark made a motion to impose liens on the individuals who have been delinquent for 4+ years to recoup the funds; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for further discussion.  Zach asked the board to hold off on doing anything until after this year’s due date.  The board agreed.  He also asked if the board wished him to send letters to delinquent individuals on October 01.  The letter would give the residents 30 days to pay the account in full before liens are imposed.  The board agreed.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  

g. Vagrant/Trespassing Ordinances- Zach presented the board with two sample ordinances to address recent issues around Town.   The board discussed the problem and the proposed ordinance at great length.  The board decided that an ordinance was needed and asked Zach to have on drafted before the next meeting. 
h. Zoning Board Appointments-  Zach presented the board with two new appointees for the Zoning Board.  The two new appointees are Larry Pryor and Robbie Kimball.  Mike made a motion to approve the nominations, and Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion.  Mike's only additional point is letting the board know that this would complete the seven-person board.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board signed and executed the appointments. 

i. Canaan Trash Bag Update-  Zach reported that the bags were getting low, and the board should decide soon whether they want to reorder them.  The board discussed the system at length and decided to have Zach pursue a new one.  The new system would be stickers that must be placed on every bag thrown away at the Transfer station.  One sticker would be suitable for one 13-20 gallon kitchen bag.  Zach will look into the logistics of this and come back to the next meeting with more information. 

j. Special Appropriation Request-  Zach presented the board with two requests from organizations that receive special appropriation funds at Town Meeting.  The first request was from Orleans/Essex VNA and Hospice Inc, who are requesting $4,400 for the 2024 year.  The letter addressed to the Selectboard asked the board whether they need a petition.  The second request was from several organizations, wondering if they could place their requests on a single petition.  Mike made a motion to have Orleans/Essex VNA and Hospice collect the required signatures for a wared article and to allow the following organizations: Northeast Kingdom Council on Aging, Northeast Kingdom Human Services, Rural Community Transportation, and Umbrella Inc to submit one petition that included all of their requests.   Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for further discussion.  Mike added one additional point that the first two organizations were the ones that had reached out to him when the Town was looking for housing solutions for the homeless woman residing in Canaan.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will reach out to various organizations. 
k. Highway Issue – Zach told the board that a resident came in to complain about the lack of visibility when exiting Ethan Allen Drive.  The board will look into the issue and fix the problem. 

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  
a. ADA Title II Request Compliance-  Zach said the equipment had been ordered. 

X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 16-23 for $121,713.24 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 8:09 PM. 
